Against Modi's Massacre of Communists, Internationalists Must Rise!

In India's "Red Corridor," a marginalized expanse in the heart of the nation, the Communist Party of India (Maoist) faces a genocidal onslaught from Narendra Modi's regime. These fighters are the voice of the dispossessed-tribal Adivasis and Dalits stripped of land and resources. Yet Modi and his Bharatiya Janata Party (BJP) brand them "terrorists," cloaking their blood-soaked military campaigns in the lie of "national security." The true terrorism lies with Modi's government, and its slaughter of CPI(Maoist) warriors is the ugliest, bloodiest chapter in a litany of crimes against the people. On May 21, 2025, Comrade Nambala Keshav Rao, the party's general secretary, fell alongside 27 comrades in Narayanpur under the regime's butcher's knife. We salute these martyrs!

Today, we must rip off Modi's hypocritical mask! The CPI(Maoist) warriors are no threat to India they are the shield of the oppressed, the banner of resistance! The real enemy is India's vampiric capitalist system, a corrupt machine devouring the poor. Modi's bullets may steal the lives of martyrs, but they will never extinguish the revolutionary flame! From the Red Corridor to the Ganges plains, the oppressors' lies will be shattered by the people's roar! Rise up! Let the blood of Comrade Rao and the 27 martyrs fuel a wildfire to burn this man-eating system to ashes! The revolution will never surrender!

Modi's Crackdown: Clearing the Path for Big Capital

Since Modi's ascent, the Maoists have faced unprecedented repression. In 2024, "Operation Kagar" turned Chhattisgarh's Abujhmad forests and Karregutta hills into a warzone, with 40,000 troops, drones, and helicopters. Official data reports over 360 Maoists killed between 2024 and 2025, displacing tens of thousands of tribal people.

Why is Modi so obsessed with crushing the Maoists? The answer lies in a filthy politicaleconomic logic. Since 2014, the BJP, backed by big industrial capital, has pushed neoliberal reforms to pave the way for mining giants, real estate barons, and multinationals. Capital shifted from the Indian National Congress to the BJP, fueling Modi's rise. The Red Corridor, rich in coal and iron ore, is prey for global capital. The Maoists, opposing land theft and environmental destruction, threaten these profiteers' interests. Thus, under the guise of "national security," Modi's "Operation Green Hunt" and "Operation Kagar" unleash mass repression. Many "Maoists" killed are innocent tribals, with security forces accused of staging "fake encounters" to mask ethnic cleansing driven by capital

crackdown while Modi's serves capital consolidating centralized power to fast-track capitalist modernization. The BJP's Hindutva nationalism stokes "internal threat" fears to rally voters. Maoist suppression is sold as a "security triumph," masking economic injustice. Centralized policies like the Goods and Services Tax (GST) budget restrictions erode local and state autonomy, clashing with the Maoists' localized resistance model, which must be eradicated. The BJP's "development projects"-17,600 km of schools—prioritize and 234 military roads penetration and corporate interests over tribal welfare. Traditional land rights are stripped, villages militarized, and communities shattered, allowing capital to plunder through real estate and

industrialization. This is the BJP's legitimacy: it parades Maoist heads to prove to the bourgeoisie it can crush any obstacle to profit—be it agrarian capital, petty bourgeoisie, pre-modern farmers, tribals, or leftist alternatives.

Amid soaring unemployment and tribal land dispossession, the BJP diverts attention by demonizing "internal enemies" to consolidate support. This vile tactic sacrifices the masses for regime stability. Moreover, by targeting journalists, scholars, and activists—labeling them "urban Maoists"—the BJP stifles dissent. The 2018 nationwide raids on leftists exposed the party's authoritarian core.

A Call to Global Solidarity

We honor the martyrs of the CPI(Maoist)! Their blood and sacrifice are etched in our hearts, fueling our fight for justice. We cannot tolerate Modi's barbaric slaughter of innocent people or the collusion of capital and violence to crush the oppressed. Internationalists, we must act! Support the CPI(Maoist)'s struggle, expose Modi's crimes, and stand with the resistance!

Modi's regime is fragile because it fears the truth. To hide its sins, it resorts to censorship, staged narratives, and propaganda. We call on the global community—especially those opposing Modi's fascist BJP—to mobilize. Create and spread propaganda: first, champion the CPI (Maoist)'s just cause; second, expose the war criminals behind the crackdowns and their scandals to discredit Modi's regime. Use AI to craft songs, translate content, and break language barriers, sharing these with communist groups supporting the Maoists to overcome censorship.

P.S. Below is a list of war criminals complicit in the massacre of CPI (Maoist) warriors:

Narendra Modi, Prime Minister, orchestrates anti-Maoist policies, neoliberal reforms, and centralized governance to clear tribal lands for mining and industrial capital, fueling nationalist narratives.

Amit Shah, Home Minister, set the March 2026 deadline to eradicate Maoists, driving multi-state operations.

Vishnu Deo Sai, Chhattisgarh Chief Minister, leads state anti-Maoist efforts, promoting "Lon Varratu" surrender policies and "double-engine" BJP governance.

G.P. Singh, CRPF Director General, led "Operation Black Forest" (April 21–May 11, 2025), killing 31 Maoists in Karregutta Hills and coordinating Narayanpur operations.

Arun Dev Gautam, Chhattisgarh Police DGP, collaborated with CRPF, briefed media on Karregutta operations, and confirmed Maoist infrastructure destruction.

Sundarraj P, Bastar Range IGP, led multiple anti-Maoist operations, including the March 29, 2025, Sukma action killing 16 Maoists.

Nityanand Rai, Minister of State for Home, reported reduced Maoist violence, emphasizing a multi-pronged strategy (security, development, rights).

O.P. Chaudhary, Chhattisgarh Finance Minister, allocated funds for anti-Maoist welfare and development, indirectly supporting security operations.

P. Chidambaram, former Home Minister (2008–2012), launched "Operation Green Hunt," coordinating five-state offensives.

Gyanendra Pratap Singh, CRPF Director General, led 2025 Karregutta operations, killing 31 Maoists.

Anish Dayal Singh, former CRPF Director General (until 2024), established over 30 forward operating bases.

Sujoy Lal Thaosen, former CRPF Director General (2022–2023), intensified Maoist-area deployments.

Kuldiep Singh, former CRPF Director General (until 2022), strengthened intelligence coordination.

Dilip Trivedi, former Chhattisgarh Police DGP (2014–2016), advanced anti-Maoist operations.

R.K. Vij, former Chhattisgarh Police DGP (2011–2014), shaped anti-Maoist strategies.

Vishwaranjan, former Chhattisgarh Police DGP (2009–2011), led operations during "Green Hunt."

Gautam Adani, Adani Group chairman, whose Chhattisgarh and Odisha mining/energy projects benefit from governmentbacked tribal land grabs tied to anti-Maoist operations.

Mukesh Ambani, Reliance Industries chairman, whose energy and infrastructure projects in the Red Corridor profit from Maoist suppression.

Anil Agarwal, Vedanta Resources chairman, whose Odisha and Chhattisgarh mining projects rely on military actions to clear Maoist resistance.

U.S.-Philippines "Balikatan" Joint Military Exercises: 127 Years from American Colonial Base to Military Alliance

Current Fronts

U.S.-Philippines "Balikatan" War Games: 127 Years from Colonial Base to Military Alliance

by Hong

In 1942, on the Bataan Peninsula, defeated U.S.-Philippine forces trudged under Japanese bayonets, their blood soaking the rainforest's humus. Eighty years later, the salty sea breeze still sweeps this land, but the smoke of war has morphed into another form. In April 2025, on Philippine soil, U.S. soldiers unloaded not body bags, but olive-green containers marked "NSM anti-ship missiles" from transport planes. As fishermen trace crosses over missile-range waters at dawn, they might fleetingly sense war's return. The shrill hum of anti-ship missiles reverberates from exercise bases. When the U.S. and President Marcos Jr. brand their military alliance with the Tagalog term "Balikatan" (shoulder-to-shoulder), Filipinos hear echoes of three wars, sixteen presidents, and a series of basing agreements resonating through history's canyons. Bataan's jagged reefs are ground to dust under metal treads, as history folds into a strange loop: the U.S.-Philippines-Japan triangle shifts positions, with the first island chain's folds now climbing Southeast Asia's crossroads.

Limited Sovereignty Under U.S. Control

On July 4, 1946, as Manila's independence proclamation echoed, the U.S. swiftly chained this Southeast Asian "backyard" with two shackles: the Bell Trade Act and the Military Bases Agreement. The Philippines' "independence" was a mere costume change for colonial power. Since the 1898 Spanish-American War delivered the archipelago to the U.S., it has remained a pawn in Pacific hegemony games.

In December 1941, Japan invaded to sever U.S.

Asia-Pacific supply lines, perpetrating atrocities like the Bataan Death March. In 1942, as U.S.-Philippine forces collapsed, General Douglas MacArthur vowed "I shall return" before fleeing to Australia, only to stage a sardonic comeback on Leyte Island two years later. Return to what—the Philippines, or America's backyard?

Though the U.S. "liberated" the Philippines in 1945, the war razed Manila and other key cities, creating an opening for America to tighten control. As Japan withdrew from Southeast Asia, the U.S., under the pretext of "security guarantees," coerced the Philippines to sign the Bell Trade Act and Military Bases Agreement on the eve of independence. The former tethered the Philippine economy to U.S. markets; the latter granted the U.S. 99-year rights to 23 bases, including Subic Bay, with extraterritorial privileges for U.S. troops and a symbolic \$1 annual rent—perhaps the price of sovereignty.

The U.S. viewed the Philippines as a critical Southeast Asian outpost for its containment policy, expanding troop presence and equipment at Subic and Clark bases. This wasn't without benefits for the Philippine government. To secure free base access, the U.S. supported domestic stability to prevent leftist communist takeovers. Economically, the bases generated about \$1 billion annually, including 40,000 jobs.

Cold War Shifts and Limited Bargaining

Soon after independence, former aggressor Japan became an ally. On September 8, 1951, the U.S. signed the U.S.-Japan Security Treaty and the U.S.-Philippines Mutual Defense Treaty (MDT), locking in key pieces of the Asia-Pacific power puzzle. Just six years earlier, Okinawa and Manila lay scorched by Japanese bombs, yet the U.S. forced victim and perpetrator into the same camp. As the Truman administration branded the Soviet Union and China a "red flood," imperial Japan became the steel in the containment dam, with Subic Bay and Clark bases as watchtowers. Sovereignty's cost was cloaked as "mutual defense": U.S. warships freely navigated Manila Bay, Tokyo students protesting the U.S.-Japan treaty were crushed, and Washington's "island chain" map quietly outlined a defense arc from the Kuril Islands to the Malacca Strait.

Perhaps fortuitously, as the U.S. bogged down in Vietnam by 1955, the Philippines gained leverage from America's wartime reliance on its bases. U.S. planes bombing North Vietnam launched from Subic, while Clark supported Vietnam-based troop logistics. The Marcos government seized this window, negotiating under the banner of "national dignity" to bolster its 1965 "reformer" image. Amid rising Filipino nationalism in the 1960s, students and leftists fiercely criticized the bases' "neocolonialism," even storming Subic in 1965 protests. Marcos needed to project "sovereignty defense" to deflect scrutiny of his pro-U.S. stance.

In 1966, the Philippines revised the Military Bases Agreement, shortening the lease from 99 to 25 years, raising rent from \$1 to \$50 million annually, and allowing Filipino officers on base management committees. Yet core control remained with the U.S. These concessions secured Marcos \$230 million in military aid, used to suppress the communist New People's Army and cement his 1972 martial law regime.

"Soft" Restructuring of U.S.-Philippine Military Ties

From 1966 to 1991, despite the Military Bases Agreement's non-renewal, the core U.S.-Philippine alliance held firm. Even after Marcos's 1986 fall, President Corazon Aquino relied on U.S. protection against coups and communist insurgency. As the Cold War waned, U.S. dependence on Asia-Pacific bases diminished, shrinking Philippine leverage; the 1991 Mount Pinatubo eruption buried Clark base, prompting cost reassessments.

This was no victory for Philippine agency but a U.S. shift to "flexible intervention" neocolonialism. Both sides activated the 1951 MDT's vague "joint launching training" clause, the "Balikatan" 1991. This seemingly benign exercises in "capacity-building" was а deft imperial transformation: U.S. forces replaced fixed bases intermittent drills, with fluid. entwining the Philippines in geopolitical webs.

Balikatan was repackaged as a "humanitarian toolkit" for typhoons, earthquakes, and terrorism, enabling U.S. military deployments under disaster relief pretexts. Beneath the humanitarian narrative, as Filipino fishermen watched U.S. helicopters drop aid to remote islands, who could question whether those cabins also carried South China Sea surveillance gear?

Technical dependency tightened invisibly. In early 2000s Balikatan drills, the U.S. introduced the Joint Area Reconnaissance and Response System (JARRS), а radar-satellite-drone network ostensibly for Philippine Coast Guard maritime monitoring. In reality, it linked Philippine command systems to U.S. Indo-Pacific Command servers. More insidiously, military and civilian projects merged. USAID bulldozers rolled alongside Balikatan tanks: in northern Luzon, U.S. engineers-built schools emblazoned with Stars and Stripes and "U.S.-Philippine Friendship" logos; in Mindanao's counterterrorism zones, free medical camps stood beside covert signals intelligence stations. This eroded historical wariness of military colonialism-when children learn coding in U.S.-donated computer labs, is it a digital gift or a neocolonial lure?

The Perpetual Legitimation of Neocolonialism

The 1998 Visiting Forces Agreement (VFA) was a neocolonial masterstroke, fragmenting carrier groups into "temporary exercise units" and bombers into "training aircraft," while "ioint counterterrorism" justified semi-permanent U.S. outposts in Mindanao. The VFA's corrosive "judicial immunity" clause (Article V) grants U.S. military tribunals jurisdiction over crimes committed by U.S. personnel on duty. This bared its fangs in the 2005 Subic Bay rape case: U.S. Marine Daniel Smith, convicted by a Philippine court in 2006 for raping a Filipina, was detained in the U.S. embassy, not a local prison, and acquitted in 2009 before returning to the U.S.

The "rotational presence" model became a conveyor belt dodging scrutiny. The 2014 Enhanced Defense Cooperation Agreement (EDCA) built on the VFA, transforming Palawan, Cagayan, and three other strategic sites into U.S. military storage hubs under the guise of "rotation." "Temporary" became "persistent," "visits" became "forward deployment," upgrading old colonial modes into seamless U.S. penetration. No flags or borders were needed—just pre-positioned missile launchers and cloud-based tactical links to pin the Philippines to the Indo-Pacific chessboard

With Marcos Jr.'s 2022 ascent, his pro-U.S. pivot shredded pretenses of balancing great powers. The 2023 addition of four EDCA bases— notably Cagayan's Santa Ana naval base facing Taiwan and Zambales' base near the South China Seaturned Philippine soil into a U.S. missile platform along the first island chain. The 2023 Balikatan exercise swelled to over 17,000 troops, with 100 Australian personnel and Japanese observers. The 2025 exercise (April 21-May 9) exceeds 18,000, with Japan and Australia signing VFA-like agreements to join directly, and six European nations (UK, France, Germany, Poland, Netherlands) attending as observers.

Conclusion

Through EDCA, the U.S. is restructuring Southeast Asian security, replicating NATO's "collective defense" in the Indo-Pacific. Japan's Self-Defense Forces joining Salaknib exercises signals a U.S.-Japan-Philippines "mini-NATO." More ominously, the U.S. pushes to deploy the Typhon mid-range missile system in the Philippines—developed after the U.S. exited the 1987 INF Treaty in 2019—which, armed with Tomahawk missiles, could target Chinese South China Sea reefs and coastal cities.

The 2025 Balikatan deployment of anti-ship missiles on Bataan is merely the latest step in U.S. penetration. From 1898's colonial rule to 1947's basing agreements and today's "joint exercises," America has sustained control through evolving means. Drones replace garrisons, data links supplant barbed wire, and exercises mask occupation. The new empire's drones hover above, reprogramming freedom's coordinates into the first island chain's grid.